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Meeting minutes, March 25, 2024, 5:00 - 7:00 PM, Burnham Brook Preserve

Committee and Staff Members Present:
Anthony Irving (ERWSCC Chairman)
Pat Young (ERWSCC Program Director)
Abby Bernstein (ERWSCC Environmental Program Coordinator)
Liz Lacy (National Park Service)
Mary Augustiny (Town of East Haddam)
David Bingham (Salem Land Trust)
Kim Bradley (Town of Salem)
Ralph Chappell (East Haddam Land Trust)
Rich Chyinski (Salem Land Trust)
Anthony Griggs (Town of Salem)
David Gumbart (The Nature Conservancy)
Pete Govert (East Haddam Land Trust)
Ed Natoli (Town of Salem)
Damian Rubino (Town of Lyme)
Rob Smith (Town of East Haddam)
Regan Stacy (Lyme Land Conservation Trust)
Kristina White (Town of Lyme)

Guests: Cam Beard (East Haddam Land Trust), Chris Bellucci (DEEP), Kate Preston (Connecticut River Coastal Conservation District) and Jennifer Burton-Reeve (Town of East Haddam)

Administration

Call to Order:  Chairman Anthony Irving called the meeting to order at 5:05 PM.  Mary Augustiny, who will be stepping off ERWSCC, introduced the new Committee member (upon appointment by the town) who would represent the Town of East Haddam, Jennifer Burton-Reeve.  Chris Bellucci, of the DEEP, was introduced (attending via Zoom); Chris reported the DEEP intends to hire a replacement for Eric Thomas, who has retired, and expects DEEP will continue to have some level of involvement with ERWSCC.  All meeting attendees introduced themselves.

Minutes:  Minutes of the January 22, 2024 ERWSCC meeting were discussed.  Rob Smith made one correction, noting on page 3 of the minutes that the Lena Reserve is owned by the Town of East Haddam, not the land trust.  With this one correction, the minutes were accepted as presented.

Community Grants:  Pat Young initiated a discussion regarding two potential grant projects to support land stewardship, where an herbicide application would be part of the intended management to control invasive plant species.  Young shared notes with the committee regarding potential guidelines and discussion points regarding herbicides, and asked the committee to discuss its willingness to fund projects with an herbicide application component.  Anthony Griggs suggested work in wetlands where phragmites is present might merit consideration, but upland parcels, where invasives are prevalent throughout the landscape, may not be worth pursuing.  Ed Natoli suggested herbicides are often the “easy answer” for some land management (especially farming), but the unknown consequences of herbicides in the soil and on desirable native species are a significant concern.  
Pete Govert stated that efforts by the East Haddam Land Trust involve experienced contractors, and that perception of herbicide use by neighbors has not been a problem.  Kristina White stated the Lyme Land Conservation Trust actively works with its contractors on projects, including Lord Cove phragmites and Roaring Brook barberry.  Improved conditions for native vegetation were reported.  Liz Lacy stated that private landowners can purchase and use herbicides at their discretion; if ERWSCC were to fund stewardship efforts involving herbicides, some public outreach/education may be valuable.  Cam Beard stated intended herbicide use at the proposed Ayer Preserve project site is a last resort; invasives are dominant at this preserve, can spread downstream (on the Eightmile River), and that native species are not thriving.  

Rob Smith stated an educational component may be important if using herbicide applications, and also suggested this method could be combined with mechanical control following an initial round of herbicide use.  Kim Bradley stated that if ERWSCC funded a project using herbicides, it allows ERWSCC to provide guidance and control over the project.  Young stated ERWSCC is not a regulatory group, so site specific oversight may not be practical.  Natoli stated the group seems likely to at least entertain the use of herbicides in its funded projects, so a policy guideline may be worth developing, especially to ensure herbicide projects do not become “year after year” efforts.
Young has provided a written draft of stewardship guidelines to assist the Board if they wish to move forward developing policy guidance.  Griggs expressed concern that ERWSCC, if supporting herbicide projects, could be responsible for negative impacts from that use.  Lacy felt a policy was worth pursuing, and could include a “flat out no” caveat, if so desired by the Committee.

Irving stated the need for a policy is the next best step in this process.  Natoli is willing to help with policy development.  David Bingham stated that the Committee should ask if funds that might support herbicide projects could potentially be better used elsewhere (e.g. survey work, land acquisition).  Land Trusts ought to be raising stewardship funds, and those groups could independently use their own money for herbicide projects.  Irving stated that stewardship projects are within the Committee’s funding parameters and that there are funds available.  To complete the discussion, the overall Committee consensus was it would be willing to consider stewardship projects using herbicides; a policy to help such decisions will be created.

A Lyme Land Conservation Trust grant request for $1050 to provide a forest bathing activity for its Town Senior Center was reviewed.  David Gumbart motioned to approve the request, which was seconded by Natoli.  The motion was approved.

Grant review of a Lyme phragmites project will be tabled until an ERWSCC herbicide policy is developed.  An initial review took place for a potential request from the East Haddam Land Trust to support land acquisition (amount of $51,000 ) using remainder of funds associated with the Cooperative Agreement ending May 2024; general consensus was favorable, and it is expected a formal grant proposal will be forthcoming.  Another grant project which had just been submitted was briefly discussed, to provide $6500 to the Town of Lyme to support a property assessment and vegetation survey along a power line right of way near Hartman Park.  This would include funding from Eversource to purchase recommended native plants and possibly conduct management to benefit New England cottontail.  Young asked if the DEEP had funding for cottontail projects, other than through its Wildlife Division.  Bradley voiced concern that if DEEP funding was used, it might include restrictive language, limiting recreation in the area, could be included in grant language.  This grant request will tabled for further review and be on the next agenda. 
Executive Committee/Budget:  Young shared the expenses to date spreadsheet and reported all financial matters are in order.  Lacy reported that an expected ERWSCC budget for the upcoming federal fiscal year, beginning October 1, 2024, would be $210,000.  A draft budget has been prepared using this figure and will be submitted to the federal contracting office for review once the dollar figure can be confirmed.

National Park Service, DEEP, TNC updates:
NPS:  Lacy reported on new hiring by NPS for its Wild & Scenic program, including marketing staff.  After 30 years with NPS, original Eightmile River Wild & Scenic liaison, Jamie Fosburgh, is retiring from NPS.  Appreciation was expressed for Jamie’s work on behalf of the Eightmile.
DEEP:  Bellucci stated that retiring staff is leaving DEEP with a gap of knowledge; new hires are planned to replace retiring staff, including current Eightmile program liaison, Eric Thomas.
TNC:  Gumbart stated The Nature Conservancy is exploring the purchase of an all-terrain wheelchair to expand access to nature to those otherwise unable to hike the trails at Burnham Brook.  Bradley stated the DEEP is also looking to buy similar units, and recommended the Conservancy reach out to its intended user group to ensure purchase of an appropriate unit.

Subcommittee Discussion/Updates:

Unigrid Working Committee:  Abby Bernstein reported the unigrid map is nearing completion.  Peter Marteka is doing final editing of the map narrative.  Graphics and photos are “getting there.”

Outreach & Education:  Young gave credit to Bernstein for her work developing and hosting multiple winter programs for ERWSCC, with 4 programs completed already.  Young did a presentation for the Connecticut Society of Civil Engineers (and received a lovely plaque!).  A beaver program was hosted in Salem by UConn as part of the research grant with ERWSCC; it was well-attended and people found it interesting and useful.  Two additional beaver programs will be held, including a field day in Lyme, at Hartman park.  Salem had received funding from ERWSCC to bring in Mike Ziska (land use attorney) to run through its “as of right” Inland Wetland regulations, on April 1.  The session will be open to the public.  ERWSCC will be partnering with the Salmon River Watershed Partnership and the CT Ag Experiment Station to  host a program on the identification of aquatic invasive species found in local lakes; advertising will focus on lake association groups. The program will be held in East Haddam

Protection & Management:  Young reported on a hydrilla study to be conducted by the Connecticut Agricultural Experiment Station (CAES) at various Connecticut River sites.  White suggested public outreach/education would be beneficial if ERWSCC is involved.  Young asked the Committee if it would be willing to be a partner to this CAES study.  Smith made a motion to confirm ERWSCC participation as a project partner; Govert seconded.  Motion passed.  Young has been working with The Nature Conservancy to host a webinar on bridges and culverts retrofits, related to free-flowing freshwater systems.  Will include where to find sources of funding.  Geared to municipal land use staff and commission members.  ERWSCC is providing some input on sustainability for a Town of East Haddam and Town of Colchester application.  Bradley reported ATV use at Darrow Pond, in East Lyme.  DEEP Environmental Conservation officers are involved; while controlling ATV use is important, it also calls out a need for DEEP to consider establishing sites for motorized recreational use.

Science & Monitoring:  ERWSCC staff is getting ready to deploy loggers into rivers/streams for temperature and conductivity data collection in 2024.  The Eightmile River fish ladder in Lyme opened last week.

Project Review:  Young and Lacy will conduct a final site review at the Falls Brook bridge replacement project site, in Lyme.  White reported there has been erosion at the McIntosh Road bridge replacement project site; Young will contact Lyme’s Don Gerber to assess the matter.  Where Eversource is conducting infrastructure work to replace old wooden power line supports, Young and Lacy are coordinating input to ensure ERWSCC opinion and suggestions are provided before Eversource approaches Army Corps of Engineers (ACoE) for permitting.  
Lacy recently attended a meeting between NPS and ACoE staff; she will next meet with the main ACoE contact for Connecticut and Rhode Island, and feels this improved communication will be helpful in the future.  At the recent LCCC land trust convocation, a talk was presented on American beech tree pests and pathogens.  Beech groves in the Eightmile watershed may be sought for inclusion in a new study; Young will be the liaison for Eightmile groups.  40 Atlantic white cedar trees have been donated to ERWSCC.  Committee members expressed interest, and the trees will be disseminated.  Lacy reported a Wild & Scenic River Rally (a River Network meeting) will be held in May, in Grand Rapids, MI.  The Wild & Scenic Partnerhsip Rivers will also meet in northern Vermont in the fall.

Partner Updates:  
Town of Salem:  Griggs reported a townwide trail is being marked; it will not cross Harris Brook.  Natoli will remain as a member of the local Inland Wetlands Commission.
Town of East Haddam:  Augustiny reported a Lake Hayward dam project application has been submitted to the Town.  Bellucci said the contact for DEEP would be Chuck Lee for that project. If needed he can put Young in touch with him. Augustiny will send plans to Young.  Lacy will inquire if ACoE involvement is expected.
East Haddam Land Trust:  Govert reported town voters approved a $5,000,000 bond authorization for future open space protection.  The land trust will hold a capital campaign to raise money for two new protection projects.
Lyme Land Conservation Trust:  White reported the land trust will receive 3 new donations of protected land, each adjacent to existing open space.  The land trust is working with iNaturalist (app/web site) to include Lyme sites as part of its “Wild Lyme” species mapping projects.  

Old & New Business:  Bingham expressed concern that forest management in Nehantic State Forest, involving heavy equipment used during rainy/muddy conditions, could result in invasive species colonizing disrupted areas.  Activity may be too intensive, some species (e.g. New England cottontail) may benefit, but overall forest health may be compromised.  Only 2 years of monitoring is planned after project completion.  Bradley stated public outreach by DEEP before the harvesting was lacking, and stated winter-time work (when the ground would be frozen) would be have been preferred.  Irving stated it will be interesting to see how DEEP finishes up (and remediates) the project.

Adjournment:  Chairman Irving adjourned the meeting at 7:08 PM.

Respectfully submitted, David Gumbart, ERWSCC Secretary         



